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INTRO: Video ‘Invitation To An Adventure’ 

QOD: What are some things you’ve experienced or seen recently that show that the 
world we live in is broken? 

Abuse at home, Corruption, Middle East, 80% of taxi drivers/abortion doctors etc are Christian! 

This whole month, we’ve been going through a series called ‘Blueprint’, and our thesis is that 
while Jesus was such an attractive individual that people could not keep away from him, the 
same cannot always be said of his followers today! And so we decided to go back to His 
Blueprint, and learn how we can live such lives that like Jesus we are irresistible to the people 
around us! 2Cor.2:15 says we are to be the ‘sweet fragrance of Christ’ to the world around us, 
and 1Pet.2:12 says, we are to ‘live such good lives among unbelievers that though they 
accuse us of doing wrong, they may see our good deeds and glorify God’.  

So what’s the Jesus Blueprint? We learnt that the first building block is to recognize that it’s not 
about you! The second building block is that none of us was created to be a solo Christian, or 
as we put it, The third one we learnt last week is in God’s Kingdom, service is the route to 
greatness. 

So today we want to look at the 4th building block of our BLUEPRINT. Please turn with me to 
Mark16:15-20, which according to the book of Mark was Jesus’ last command to His disciples 
while he was still on earth.  

5 He said to them, “Go into all the world and preach the gospel to all 

creation. 16 Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved, but whoever does not 

believe will be condemned. 17 And these signs will accompany those who believe: In my 

name they will drive out demons; they will speak in new tongues;18 they will pick up 

snakes with their hands; and when they drink deadly poison, it will not hurt them at all; 

they will place their hands on sick people, and they will get well.” 

19 After the Lord Jesus had spoken to them, he was taken up into heaven and he sat at 

the right hand of God. 20 Then the disciples went out and preached everywhere, and the 

Lord worked with them and confirmed his word by the signs that accompanied it. 

As we saw when we began our series, Jesus’ agenda was to start a revolution of the heart in 
radical, passionate followers, who would then step out and effect God’s influence on their 
world. And that is why one of the first things he did was to recruit the future leaders for this 

	  



revolution. So lets fast-forward to three years later. After only three years with them, Jesus felt 
they were now ready. 

So let’s do a recap of how he had equipped them. In my view, he did it in four stages… 

1. From Complacent To Consumer – the first thing we read Jesus did was to call ‘those he 
wanted’. Mark 1 tells us that he did this by catching the attention of the disciples so that they 
were intrigued enough to follow him. Like we saw in week 1, he reversed the order so that 
instead of the disciples applying to join him, he is the one who did the selection and then 
invited them to follow him. 

When we began Mavuno, God showed us we couldn’t sit in church and wait for those who 
needed God to find us. Just as Jesus went out to where the least likely people were, we too 
would have to go out of our way to reach those who didn’t think that church was relevant. So 
we carried out research to understand our target audience; what are their needs, what do they 
like, where are they most likely to be found? We created outreach tools to reach them, whether 
it’s our premarital counseling or parenting classes or outreach events in nightclubs, using 
professional Christian musicians. At these events, our objective is to get these complacent 
people to become so intrigued about what they heard that they would want to come and visit 
the church. 

As they began to come, we realized that our services would have to change in order to speak 
to them, whether it’s our music, video, drama or preaching. Our approach in our services is to 
present the everlasting truth of scripture to an ever-changing culture. We always address real 
issues in the culture; sex, money, power, gender, addictions, politics and so on. With time, we 
have gained a reputation as the church where sinners are welcome! The first building block of 
Jesus’ blueprint is to realize it’s not about us. As we said, God wants to make your life so 
attractive that you will influence many people for eternity! 

But with time we came to understand that it’s not enough to merely get people to start 
consuming the gospel. A church of consumer Christians can become a very selfish church. 
They can become focused on meeting their own needs: Church shoppers – moving from 
church to church to find which one meets their needs most conveniently. From Jesus’ blueprint, 
we learn that the next step is… 

2. From Consumer To Connected –Jesus surrounded himself with 12 men who would 
become his closest friends. He shared the rest of His life completely with them. Unfortunately 
today, we’ve been taught a very individualistic Christianity. It’s about listening to the deepest 
preachers, getting inspired and acquiring deep truths. It’s about ‘Jesus and me’ – I mean who 
needs others? We live in the age where many consume ‘church’ from the comfort of the 
homes through the Internet, because it’s so convenient. They have no one who knows them 
really well and who can keep them accountable to apply what they learn. 

But this is not biblical. None of us can be a Christian by ourselves! The next step of the 
blueprint is to learn that you were not meant to walk alone! You need to walk with others, 
which is why we have our Life Groups. There’s something very attractive about being in a 
community of authentic, real and loving friends. 



But most people don’t naturally join small groups. They are Suspicious! They Want their space. 
So God gave us a tool to help us get people into small groups. It’s a ten-week study called 
Mizizi, which helps you connect with God, with your purpose and with others who will help you 
achieve that purpose. Every 4 months, we begin a new class. It acts like a boot camp and at 
the end of the 10 week experience, people form very strong relationships. These become our 
small groups! We currently have around 30 life groups. Our small groups are where real 
church happens. People meet every week in homes to eat together, reflect on the Sunday 
sermon together and pray for each other. They also serve the poor together. 

That’s where many churches stop. But when we look at the Blueprint, we see that there is a 
further building block which we learn from Jesus is… 

3. From Connected To Committed – The third building block is developing a servant’s heart. 
As we learnt last week, in God’s kingdom, service is the route to greatness. This is what 
will cause us to stand out and be distinct from those around us. Through service, we learn how 
to lead in the kingdom, which is very different from leading in a secular or business 
environment. 

To equip you as you serve, we designed several courses, which you do with your Life Group. 
The first - Simama, helps you extend your influence in your family as you deal with the issues 
there. The 2nd - Ombi, helps you learn to extend your influence to your workplace – and to 
overcome the issues there through prayer. The 3rd – Hatua, helps you to extend your influence 
to the society – by understanding God’s heart to impact our society. Each class is a practical 
experience to help you move your influence to the next level. 

Many have asked how one becomes a member of Mavuno. We have two levels of 
membership. General membership is when you join a Lifegroup after doing Mizizi. But 
Associate membership is when you begin to regularly serve in one of our ministries. These 
associates are the ones who attend our Leaders meetings and who participate in significant 
decision-making. This is different from many churches where all you need to do to become a 
member is to sign a statement of belief and take a class. At Mavuno, those who serve are the 
ones who lead! We see this as much closer to Jesus’ blueprint. 

Many have been amazed when they come to Mavuno and see the high number of associates 
serving in different ministries. But serving in church is just a step towards something even 
bigger. The last step, we learn from Jesus’ example is from our text today where He 
commissions his followers. You can call it… 

4. From Committed To Compelled – It’s interesting that after Jesus had been with his 
apostles for only 3 years, he sent them out to change the world! I suspect most of the disciples 
would have preferred to sit at Jesus’ feet for another 10 years and just soak in what he had to 
say! I mean who else could preach like Jesus? And surely, who would expect nobodies from 
nowhere like them to go out and actually change the world? 

But you see, that’s the way it was meant to be! The next step in your Blueprint is when you 
have a clear sense of your calling and we can commission you to passionately represent the 
Jesus’ mission out in the society. Our intention at Mavuno is not to feed you forever. We don’t 
want you to come here and sit in your seat for 2 hours each week so that you can be blessed 



the rest of your life! 2 hour Christianity is not attractive Christianity! God wants us to be 24/7 
Christians! The reason that Jesus called you is to change the world! 

At Mavuno, we have defined six sectors of society that we want to commission every person 
here to impact for the kingdom. These are: 

• Church and missions 

• Media and entertainment 

• Politics and governance 

• Health and environment 

• Family and education  

• Business and economy 

The intention of our discipleship process, which we call ‘the marathon’ is to help every one 
here to discern which sector of society God is calling them to influence. Through the process, 
we pray you will start or engage in a ‘frontline initiative’, which is an activity or institution 
designed to impact society for the kingdom, in one of those six sectors. Our expectation is that 
rather than the church supporting a few missionaries through its missions program, the entire 
congregation is called to be missionaries in one sector or another! Our prayer is to see you 
move from complacent-consumer-connected-committed- to compelled fearless influencer!! 

 This is why our mission at Mavuno is ‘turning ordinary people into fearless influencers of 
society’. Today I want to celebrate the people who are fearlessly influencing the part of 
society where God has placed them e.g Esther (40/40) and Brian (Akiba Kids) 

You don’t have to start an institution like Brian to be a frontliner. We also have many people 
like Esther who have started initiatives in their networks or through their business. Some are 
supporting children in school. Some have committed to go out to schools and preach every 
other week. They see their day job or the place God has put them as an essential part of their 
calling and are impacting their industry through their passion to bring God’s influence there. 
These too are frontliners. Many Mavunites are involved in some regular form of societal impact. 
The amazing thing is to all watch these people light up when they talk about their calling. They 
are squarely where God wants them to be, impacting their generation, and advancing the 
kingdom. There’s something quite compelling about such people! 

 Romans 8:19 reminds us ‘the creation waits in eager expectation for the sons of God to be 
revealed’ Our task as church and mission leaders, is to reveal the sons and daughters of God 
and release them into all creation! We are the modern day apostles. WE… ARE THE SENT 
ONES. We are part of the greatest mission ever launched; the restoration of all creation to its 
Creator. This is why we exist as the church. 

 Let’s pray… 

1.     STALLED CHRISTIAN – Want to pray for someone who began this transformation 
journey but dropped out because your LG were too busy or your LG broke up or some 



other reason. Challenged by God to get back up again and push forward. Signup for a 
marathon class or to serve in a ministry 

2.     Charge people to start a fearless life that changes society (FEARLESS CREED) 

Fearless Creed 

  

I am a fearless influencer, 

My past is forgiven, my future is secure 

My present is not for me but for the one who set me free 

The die has been cast; I have stepped over the line 

No more prayer-less living, cheap giving and selfish dreaming. 

  

I am part of the change, 

I will not hesitate to serve 

I will gladly pay the cost, contagiously spreading his love 

Playing my role in the dream team 

The Mavuno family 

Until I am changed, all of Africa is changed, every sector of society. 

  

I align myself to God’s purpose 

I will be who he calls me to be 

I agree to be shaped and modeled 

Through his word and his family 

Until my will and his will fully agree 

And I become fully the influencer 

That I was created to be. 

 


